EXECUTIVE

MONDAY 21 NOVEMBER 2005 AT 1.00 PM

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) (Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Development and Regeneration Portfolio

Holder);

Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Housing, Infrastructure & Transport

Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Firth (Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Mrs Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Jefferson (Policy & Performance Management Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Knapton (Health & Community Activities Portfolio Holder);

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillor Mrs Prest attended the meeting as Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee.

Councillor P Farmer attended the meeting as Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest.

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 30 August and 3 October 2005 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.

EX.235/05
GENERAL FUND REVENUE BUDGET 2006/07 TO 2008/09 - REVENUE BASE BUDGET UPDATE (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report FS.25/05 detailing the revised base revenue estimates for 2005/06 together with the estimates for 2006/07.  The core base estimates did not include any growth or savings proposals which were currently under consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

A further report would be presented to the Executive on 19 December 2005  incorporating the new spending, savings and charges proposals, together with the Government's provisional three year Revenue Support Grant settlement information.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive notes the revised base revenue estimates for 2005/06 and the estimates for 2006/07 as a basis for recommendation to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the City Council.

Reasons for Decision

The revised base revenue estimates for 2005/06 and the estimates for 2006/07 were noted as a basis for recommendation to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the City Council.

EX.236/05
RENEWALS RESERVE (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources
Subject Matter

The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report FS.32/05 indicating that, following the Value For Money study of the Renewals Reserve reported to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 12 January 2004, a 3-year replacement plan had been produced for the period 2005/06 to 2007/08. Further work was required to implement the recommendations of that review, including providing an updated 3-year replacement plan. The replacement plan for 2006/07 to 2008/09 was not yet complete and details would be reported to a future meeting of the Executive once finalised for approval as part of the 2006/07 budget cycle. The results of this review would not impact on the overall Capital resources available as detailed in Report FS.27/05 considered by the Executive on 14 November 2005.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive notes that work would continue as quickly as possible to update the Replacement Plan and implement the recommendations of the Value for Money study, upon which a further report be submitted to a future meeting of the Executive.

Reasons for Decision

To note the actions being taken to prepare an updated 3 year replacement plan in respect of the Renewals Reserve.

EX.237/05
REPAIR AND MAINTENANCE OF CORPORATE PROPERTY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources 


Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

The Director of Community Services and Head of Property Services submitted a joint report (CTS.41/05 - PS.17/05) seeking a continuation of the reactive Repair and Maintenance budget of £651,470 for Corporate Property to be earmarked for 2006/07.  A planned major repairs budget of £250,000 was already included in the three year capital programme for 2006/07.

A further detailed joint report would be submitted to the Executive early in 2006 identifying a three year budget profile for all Corporate Properties when the detailed Building Condition Survey is updated.  That report would contain a breakdown of where the funding would be spent and whether it was revenue or capital expenditure.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.

That the Executive agrees to earmark the base budget provision for the reactive Repair and Maintenance budget of £651,470 for 2006/07.

2.

That £250,000 for the Planned Major Repairs budget for 2006/07 be included in the proposed Capital Programme.

3.
That the Director of Community Services and Head of Property Services be requested to submit a detailed report to the Executive early in 2006 identifying a detailed 3 year budget and setting out a programme of repairs and improvement to the City Council Corporate properties. Until that time, these budgets have been earmarked for the Repair and Maintenance of Corporate Properties and no monies will be released until a programme of works has been approved by the Executive pending the outcome of the  Building Condition Survey.

Reasons for Decision

To note the arrangements being made to submit a detailed report on the repair and maintenance of corporate properties to the Executive early in 2006.

EX.238/05
INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATIONS TECHNOLOGY POLICY AND IMPLEMENTATION STRATEGY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

The Head of Customer and Information Services submitted Report CIS.17/05 enclosing a further draft of the Council's Information and Communications Technology and Implementation Strategy, amended in the light of comments from consultees, in particular the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Members noted that individual schemes under the proposed Implementation Strategy would require approval of the Executive where funding had not already been allocated.  In addition, it was noted that the Connected Cumbria Partnership was investigating schemes which could be implemented through joint partnerships with funding being secured from the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.

That the Executive recommends the Information and Technology Policy to the City Council for adoption.

2.

That the Executive notes the Implementation Strategy, whose progress will be monitored by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Reasons for Decision

To recommend the Policy document for formal adoption by the City Council.

To note the contents of the Implementation Strategy which will be monitored by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.239/05
IMPLICATIONS OF THE CHILDRENS ACT 2004 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services submitted Report LDS.44/05 setting out the implications for the City Council and other Authorities of the statutory obligations of the Children's Act 2004.

The report set out the specific legislative duties which are placed on the County Council, as a Children's Services Authority, and the District Councils in Cumbria.  The County Council would take the primary lead role in respect of much of the legislation and the current position in terms of implementation was submitted.

The City Council would need to work in collaborative partnership with the County Council and other partners and would be required to participate and proactively contribute through the Children and Young Persons Strategic Partnership, the Protection Board and any other Countywide mechanisms which were agreed.  This had already commenced through representation at Officer level on the various bodies mentioned above.

Whilst these may be matters which are best agreed on a countywide basis, the City Council would (like other Districts) have to demonstrate that it has fulfilled its specific statutory duty to have regard to the welfare of children in all its own service areas. As with any other statutory duty, it is likely that certification of compliance with this will be picked up under the relevant inspection regimes.  The City Council should therefore consider :

· Carrying out a children’s audit in respect of its policies to examine what it currently does, how well it does it and how it can improve, to ensure that child welfare is at the heart of the Authority’s thinking.  This is similar to the current review of the Council’s policies to test them against the equalities agenda and examining the children’s agenda policies might be usefully linked to this work.

- 
Ensuring effective and proactive representation on the various Countywide partnerships mentioned above and putting in place systems for collaboration and communication with other relevant players.  Work on this is already underway.

- 
Looking at developing mechanisms for engaging and consulting children and young people (in partnership with other Districts and the County Council where appropriate) in connection with the shaping and delivery of Council services.

The political management arrangements in respect of children may also need strengthening.  The City Council needs to consider whether it would wish to nominate a specific Lead Councillor for Children and Young People to give the duty a specific profile.  There is no statutory duty to do this but it would be a public declaration of the importance which the City Council is giving to the children’s agenda and it is recommended that a Member Champion is nominated.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Executive notes the contents of the report and the new statutory responsibilities under the Childrens Act 2004 placed on the County Councils and all the Districts.

2.

That it is noted that the Head of Legal and Democratic Services has been nominated the Lead Officer for Children and Young People.

3.
That the Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Activities be nominated lead Member to ensure that the responsibilities are given appropriate recognition and profile.

Reasons for Decision

To ensure that the City Council complies fully with its responsibilities under the Children's Act 2004.

EX.240/05
IMPROVING SERVICES BY SHARING ACCOMMODATION (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

The Head of Property Services submitted Report PS.16/05 concerning the principle of improving services by sharing accommodation.  The City Council's community leadership role included encouraging its partner providers to improve accessibility to services.

The Council needs to lead the improvement of service provision, and particularly that of accessibility to customers, by encouraging its partners to have the right accommodation in the right place for users.

The driving force for this is to improve access and become more responsive to customer needs.

Authorities and partners must sharpen the focus on property as a means of getting services to users as opposed to ownership being an end in itself.

Presently, members of the public must visit a plethora of physical locations in order to obtain service contact.

Ultimately, excellent Councils are aiming to have fewer public service buildings with greater and more flexible access points for the community.  This is otherwise known as co-location.

A recurring theme in the debate about modernising public services is 'joining up' providers and improving accessibility to the public.  Current physical arrangements can be a significant barrier to this.

In Carlisle, everyday public and voluntary services are delivered by at least a dozen different agencies all with their own accommodation.  To the service user, this appears baffling, while for the individual agencies concerned it may represent unnecessary duplication of resources.

There is the need to:-

-
make better use of some existing property assets and gain efficiency benefits;

-
work towards a pattern of buildings that more closely reflects the way users would, or need, to access services.  

The complexities come with putting these objectives into practice in respect to cultural, financial and practical difficulties.

Over the last twenty years or so, in Carlisle, a range of voluntary organisations and Carlisle City Council have looked at the idea of creating a voluntary and community sector 'hub' in Carlisle.  For a variety of reasons none of the plans proposed progressed beyond the initial discussion stage.

The January 2005 floods have provided a unique opportunity to progress plans for a voluntary sector 'hub' again.  Carlisle City Council is currently working with partners and stakeholders on a 10-15 year regeneration plan for Carlisle, 'Carlisle Renaissance.'  The plans include redevelopment of existing City Centre sites, new build and relocation of some key organisations and agencies.

At a meeting of the Carlisle Council for Voluntary Services held on 15 July 2005, representatives from Carlisle City Council, voluntary organisations and other interested partners indicated a strong will to investigate available options and the feasibility of creating a voluntary sector 'hub' in Carlisle.  Such a study will need to take into account the size, location, accessibility and cost of potentially available premises alongside the varied needs of voluntary organisations and community groups who would wish to share the use, facilities and costs of such premises.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive agrees to the principle of sharing accommodation to improve service provision.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive accepts the principle of sharing accommodation to improve service provision as part of good practice asset management.

EX.241/05
WILLOWHOLME - OPTIONS APPRAISAL (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Economic Development and Regeneration



Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

Minute EX.212/05 of the Executive on 24 October 2005 dealing with an options appraisal for Willowholme had been called in for scrutiny by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The Executive's original decision was as follows:-

“1.
That the Executive agrees to retain Willowholme in its current use under the Invest and Plan option (Option 2).

2.
That the Head of Economic and Community Development and Head of Property Services be requested to develop proposals for the Council's landholdings at Willowholme, based on Option 2 as part of the Review of Economic Development Assets."

The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had scrutinised the decision at a special meeting on 10 November 2005 and had resolved:-

"That the matter be referred back to the Executive with the request that further and more detailed consultation be undertaken with business tenants on the Willowholme Estate post the October floods, and that this Committee wishes to establish a Task and Finish Group charged with looking in detail at the Improvement Plan for the Willowholme Estate."

Copies of the original Minute of the Executive, the Minute of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and Report ECD15/05 had been circulated.

In reconsidering the original decision, the Chairman reported that there had been general support from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee for the Invest and Plan Option (Option 2) and this was confirmed by the Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee who was present at the Executive meeting.

The Executive welcomed the Overview and Scrutiny Committee's decision to establish a Task and Finish Group to look in detail at the Improvement Plan for the Willowholme Estate and the outcome would be considered by the Executive.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

(a)
That the Executive, having reconsidered this matter, reconfirms its original decision taken in Minute EX.212/05, ie -

"1.
That the Executive agrees to retain Willowholme in its current use under the Invest and Plan option (Option 2).

2.
That the Director of Development Services and Head of Property Services be requested to develop proposals for the Council's landholdings at Willowholme, based on Option 2 as part of the Review of Economic Development Assets."

(b)
That the Executive welcomes the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee's decision to establish a Task and Finish Group to look in detail at the Improvement Plan for the Willowholme Estate and the outcome be reported to the Executive in due course.

Reasons for Decision

Having reconsidered the matter, and the fact that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee were generally supportive of the Invest and Plan option (Option 2), the Executive decided to reconfirm its original decision.

EX.242/05
FORWARD PLAN (Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

The Forward Plan of key decisions of the Executive for the period 1 December 2005 to 31 March 2006 was submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the Forward Plan be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.243/05
OFFICER DECISIONS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources



Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by Officers under delegated powers were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix A, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.244/05
INDIVIDUAL PORTFOLIO HOLDER DECISIONS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by the Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix B, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.245/05
JOINT MANAGEMENT TEAM MINUTES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meetings of the Joint Management Team held on 15 September and 6 October 2005 were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the Minutes, attached at Appendix C, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.246/05
EVALUATION OF PERIODIC ELECTORAL REVIEWS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services submitted Report LDS.50/05 on a consultation paper issued by the Electoral Commission as part of its evaluation of the policies and processes used to guide Periodic Electoral Reviews in England and was seeking views on the following questions raised in the consultation paper by 25 November 2005 (Responses were recommended by Councillor Knapton, Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder):-

1.
Are the three criteria: (1) having regard to identities and interests of communities, (2) effective and convenient Local Government, and  

(3) having a duty to achieve equality of representation, the most appropriate factors for determining electoral boundaries? 

Response - Agree that the 3 criteria should be used to determine electoral boundaries but local experience from the last District and County reviews suggests that electoral equality has been over-emphasised at the expense of the other criteria.  There are a number of current Wards where the boundaries divide streets and at County level one Parish in a particular Electoral Division has no physical connection with the rest of the Division, being separated by a major river.  While electoral equality should be the starting point, it is considered that more weight should be given to community identity than at present.

2.
What evidence can the Commission use to understand community identity?

Response - In an era of greater population mobility and increasing choice in education and leisure provision, it is recognised that identifying community identity is not straight forward, but agree that a list of public facilities point towards the cores of communities.  The list could include other facilities such as community centres.

3.
How far is it reasonable for the Commission to depart from electoral equality in reaching its decisions?

Response - The aim of electoral equality is supported but the extent to which it should depart from the average will depend on local circumstances and should be allowed to vary between different areas.

4.
What evidence can the Commission use to indicate effective and convenient Local Government?

Response - Agree with interpretation of 'effective and convenient' local government.  A high degree of co-terminosity is supported because it enhances cross-authority working in two-tier areas.  Parish and District boundaries should also coincide as far as possible but not at the expense of viable historic boundaries or community ties at Parish level.

5.
Are the criteria the Commission uses to decide when to undertake Further Electoral Reviews, 30% of Wards with a variance in excess of 10%, or one Ward with a variance of over 30%, appropriate? 

Response - The Commission's criteria for Further Electoral Reviews may be too restrictive - account needs to be taken of the electoral balance of an Authority as a whole.  Councils should be able to request a Further Electoral Review.

6.
Should the Commission make plans for another programme of Periodic Electoral Reviews?

Response - A rolling programme in which areas with the worst levels of equality are reviewed earliest is preferred to another general review at a fixed time period.

7.
Should the Commission aim to review two-tier areas, Districts

and Counties, simultaneously or overlap the County review with that of the Districts?

Response -  There would be great advantages in concurrent reviews of Shire Districts and Counties; there would be one period of consultation and issues relating to co-terminosity could be considered at the same time.  Account should also be taken of recent or pending Parish reviews conducted by District Councils.

8.
Should the Commission maintain its current approach to determine Council size or give more specific guidance, such as a formula or banding scheme, linked to Councils’ electorate size and functions?

Response - The current approach allows for a degree of flexibility to respond to local circumstances and is supported.

9.
Should the Commission continue to expect all Local Authorities to provide five-year electorate forecasts? 

Response -  If the Commission continues to use five year forecasts, the methodology of calculation needs to be consistent and specific guidance would be useful.  Account should also be taken of any data on population trends published by the Office for National Statistics.

10.
Should the Commission be prescriptive about the number of Councillors per Ward or Division throughout an area, such as having one Councillor per Ward or Division? 

Response -  The Commission should not be prescriptive about the number of Councillors per Ward across the Local Authority but a maximum of three Councillors per area is reasonable.

11.
 Should the Commission make any changes to the length and nature of the stages of a Periodic Electoral Review? 

Response - To maintain public interest in the Review, a tightening of the non-consultative stages of the process would be beneficial.  Specifying Council size at the outset of the Review might rule out viable alternative proposals being submitted later in the Review.

12.
What can the Commission do to make people more aware of, and get involved in, electoral reviews and the proposals being made? 

Response -  If local people are to participate in Reviews, they need to be made more aware of them through local publicity and possibly direct mailing.

13.
Should the name of a Ward be open to change without the need for a review by The Boundary Committee for England? 

Response -  Changes of Ward names should be possible after a formal consultation process but without the need for an electoral review.

14.
Are there any other changes that the Commission could make to enhance the process for conducting electoral reviews? 

Response -  No views are expressed in relation to this question.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the responses detailed above be forwarded to the Electoral Commission.

Reasons for Decision

To enable a response to be forwarded to the Electoral Commission on their Consultation paper by the closing date of 25 November 2005.

EX.247/05
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT –

2ND QUARTER – JULY TO SEPTEMBER 2005 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy and Performance Management

Subject Matter

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted Report CE.30/05 presenting performance monitoring information for July to September 2005 categorised under the Council's two corporate priorities of Cleaner, Greener, Safer and Learning City.  A number of indicators that highlight the corporate health of the organisation were also presented under 'corporate concerns.'

There were a limited number of performance indicators appropriate to measure the Council’s key priorities and work is underway to identify critical success factors.  Appropriate, more stretching targets and measures can then be agreed that will enable the Council to monitor its effectiveness. More relevant, robust measures of key activities are required to help develop a stronger performance management framework and culture and help the Council to prepare for 'Comprehensive Performance Assessment, The Harder Test, 2006 onwards.'

It was essential for managing performance to be integrated into the work of Business Units and to become a tool that enables the delivery of improved services.

Themes emerging so far as potential critical success factors included:

- Congestion and movement around the City;

- Engaging young people;

- Minimising waste and increasing recycling;

- Developing the night time economy;

- Access [to services];

- Affordable homes and homelessness;

- Training and development for staff and Members within the Council;

These themes reflect feedback from local residents who said the five things most likely to improve quality of life in their area were :

- More activities for young people;

- Better maintenance of the area, i.e. grass cutting, repairing potholes;

- Reducing crime;

- Less dog fouling;

- Cleaner streets / environment;

Consideration would also be given to the national Best Value Performance Indicators (BVPI's) which, 'are at the heart of the Government’s agenda for improving public services.' There is an expectation for District Councils as Best Value Authorities to, 'put in place arrangements to secure continuous improvement in their functions having regard to a combination of economy, efficiency and effectiveness.'  BVPIs are the measures of this continuous improvement.  

We must also ensure continuous improvement for local Performance Indicators that are identified as being critical for success.

There is further work to do to refine the themes into specific activities, targets and measures and further reports would be submitted to the Executive on activities to improve the performance management framework.

Members commented that they found the revised style of the report to be a big improvement on previous reports but would still like to see the star system used to identify quartile position made simpler and easier to understand.  It was recognised that there were a number of service areas where the City Council needed to improve its performance and the Chairman indicated that Portfolio Holders would be working with the Senior Management Team to bring about improvements in these specific areas.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Executive notes the report and commends the content and format.

2.
That the improvements currently being made to support development of a more robust performance management framework to ensure delivery of the City Council's key priorities be noted.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive was satisfied with the work underway to develop and improve the performance management framework of the City Council.

EX.248/05
RE-USE OF PUBLIC SECTOR INFORMATION REGULATIONS (CHARGING SCHEME) (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Cross Cutting

Subject Matter

The Acting Head of Strategic and Performance Services submitted Report SP.21/05 concerning the Re-Use of Public Sector Information Regulations 2005 which encourages the re-use of public sector information for which Councils hold the copyright.

Details of how requests for licences under the scheme would be dealt with and the charges to be made were also submitted.

It was recommended that, in calculating a licence fee, the Council take into account the following:

- The Council's intellectual property, i.e. information that has a commercial value. A charge for this would be determined on a case by case basis;

- Charges for staff time:-

- An hourly charge of £25 per hour will be made in respect of the staff time in making the requested information available to the applicant for re-use;

- Charges for materials:-

- Photocopying (black & white): 3p a sheet (A4); 

- Printing out (black & white): 3p a sheet (A4); 

- Photocopying (colour): 25p a sheet (A4); 

- CDs (if the information is already held electronically): 10p per CD; 

- Converting to electronic format - depends on costs charged to the Council.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the charging proposals set out above be noted and approved.

2. 
That the Leader will review his Scheme of Delegation in order to delegate responsibility for dealing with requests under the Regulations to the relevant Director.  This would include, amongst other things, the ability to determine, in accordance with the Regulations, whether re-use of information should be authorised, whether and what conditions should be attached to such re-use, whether a charge should be applied and the level of such charge.

Reasons for Decision

To make arrangements for dealing with applications under the Re-use of Public Sector Information Regulations 2005.

EX.249/05
DATES AND TIMES OF MEETINGS FOR 2006/07 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services submitted Report LDS.51/05 seeking consideration to be given to the dates and times of meetings of the City Council, Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Regulatory Committees for 2006/07 in order to make a recommendation to the City Council.  The dates and times of meetings of the Executive, as determined by the Leader, were included for information.

The report was being submitted to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee so that their views could be reported directly to the City Council on 17 January 2006.

The Director of Corporate Services has advised that deadlines for approving the Council’s Final Accounts and the operation of the Budget process may require special meetings of Executive, Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the City Council.  These can be programmed into the Civic Calendar during the course of the forthcoming Municipal Year. The establishment of a free-standing Audit Committee to deal with corporate governance issues will need to be re-considered following the receipt of relevant legislation. 

The scheduling of the City Council's budget meeting itself may also need revisiting as it is dependent on receiving relevant financial information from central Government.  The meeting is currently scheduled for 6 February 2007 and any proposed amendments to the budget on the night would act as a reference back to the Executive on those amendments if that date is maintained.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the schedule of dates and times for meetings in the 2006/07 Municipal Year be recommended to the City Council for approval.

2.
That the dates and times for meetings of the Executive, which have been chosen by the Leader, be noted.

3.
That the position regarding the potential for additional meetings to be scheduled for the approval of the Final Accounts and the 2007/08 Budget process be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To make recommendations to the City Council on the arrangements for the dates and times of meetings in 2006/07.

EX.250/05
REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

To consider the nomination of a Member to serve on the Corporation Board of Carlisle College for a four year term until 19 December 2009.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That Councillor Knapton be nominated as the City Council's representative on the Corporation Board of Carlisle College for a four year term until 19 December 2009.

Reasons for Decision

To nominate a Member to serve on the Corporation Board of Carlisle College.

EX.251/05
MID TERM REVIEW OF CITY VISION AND PROPOSALS FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF A CARLISLE LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy and Performance Management

Subject Matter

To consider a Minute Excerpt from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 20 October 2005 concerning the mid-term review of City Vision and proposals for the development of a Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership.  The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had resolved:-

"That the Executive be made aware of the strong concerns of this Committee particularly in relation to the Commissioning model.  The Committee would like the Executive to take its very strong concerns into consideration and the Committee looks forward to further deliberations and the opportunity to comment further on the matter in the future."

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive has read with interest the comments of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and agrees with some of the points raised.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive is preparing a report for submission to the Executive on 19 December 2005 on progress with the mid term review of City Vision and proposals for the development of a Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership and the comments of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee would be considered in the context of that report.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the Minute reference from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.252/05
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY IMPROVEMENT PLAN FOR 2005 TO 2007 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy and Performance Management

Subject Matter

To consider a Minute Excerpt from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee of 29 September 2005 regarding the Overview and Scrutiny Improvement Plan for 2005 to 2007.  A copy of the Improvement Plan was submitted.

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee wished to draw the Executive's attention to the potential budget and resource issues in relation to the physical environment of Committee Rooms and the need for adequate support for Overview and Scrutiny.

The Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee was present at the meeting and reported on the outcome of a Joint Workshop between Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee Members and the Executive to discuss the Overview and Scrutiny Improvement Plan.  It had been agreed at the Joint Workshop that two Overview and Scrutiny Members and two Executive Members would meet to draw up a protocol to guide the relationship between the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny.  The Improvement Plan and the outcome of the Joint Workshop was to be the subject of further discussions by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee at its next meeting and the outcome would be reported to the Executive.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive thanks the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee for the work undertaken on the Overview and Scrutiny Improvement Plan and awaits the outcome of the Committee's further deliberations on the matter.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the reference from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee.

EX.253/05
THREE RIVERS STRATEGY UPDATE (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a Minute Excerpt from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 27 October 2005 regarding the Three Rivers Strategy.  The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had made a number of observations relating to the Strategy which it wished to be conveyed to the Executive:-

"1.
The Council run workshops had been very interesting and a Member expressed the hope that some of the plans would come to fruition without destroying the natural environment.

2.
Parks and picnic areas were often badly maintained and, whilst it would be good to enhance the current cycle and footpath network, Members were concerned to ensure that if additional links were created they could be properly maintained.  The cycle ways in areas such as Dalston and Cummersdale were particularly problematic due to a lack of funding for maintenance and crime and disorder issues.

There were, however, areas eg Melbourne Park where relatively little work was required and it was about balancing what was right for the area in question.

3.
In response to a Member’s question concerning the County Council’s plans for the Petterill, Mr Gray explained that the County Council obtained money through a Derelict Land Grant for land in the urban area which was under managed.  Officers from the County and City Councils were in discussions to compile a costed programme of work, for which the County Council would bid.

Although detailed plans had yet to be drawn up, the Three Rivers Strategy belonged to the City Council and should ensure delivery of the things the Council and citizens of Carlisle wished to see happen.

4.
Referring to the Hadrian’s Wall National Trail, a Member expressed concern at the current lack of public conveniences between Carlisle and Burgh by Sands.

5.
The use of public art to enhance the environment linked to local themes could include sculptures by students of the Art College.

6.
Members were concerned to ensure that the Three Rivers Strategy was not put on hold until Carlisle Renaissance was actioned.

7.
A Member questioned whether the Committee would be afforded the opportunity to scrutinise Carlisle Renaissance and Dr Gooding undertook to look into that point.  

A Member further reported concerns being voiced by various Members concerning a perceived lack of involvement in the Carlisle Renaissance project.  Another Member stated that it was a large project and it was important that the Executive and Officers were able to take it forward without too much scrutiny or hesitation.

8.
It was important that proposed works were properly costed and funding provided, and that clear exit strategies were in place."

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the input from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee is welcomed and it is noted that the Committee will be monitoring progress towards implementation of the Strategy.  The Executive will take the points raised into account when considering further reports on the Three Rivers Strategy.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the Minute excerpt from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.254/05
STREET ORDERLIES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To give consideration to the following Motion agreed by the City Council on 8 November 2005:-

"In response to the number of complaints regarding the cleanliness of the streets throughout the City, Carlisle City Council calls upon the Executive to consider including proposals in the forthcoming Budget to increase the number of Street Orderlies by one per area team."

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive will give consideration to this Motion as part of its Budget deliberations for 2006/07.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive will give consideration to the City Council Motion as part of its Budget deliberations for 2006/07.

EX.255/05
FLOODING ISSUES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider the following Motion agreed by the City Council on 8 November 2005:-

"Carlisle City Council recognises and appreciates the work done by staff in clearing up after the floods and in the continuing efforts to improve and safeguard the city’s environment.

The Council also notes that meteorologists forecast changes in weather patterns which bring the threat of further flooding in Carlisle.

In view of the most recent flooding caused by heavy rain -

1.
The Council requests the Executive to commission from officers as a matter of urgency a report with detailed and costed proposals to introduce measures to restore public confidence such as

- ensuring adequate resources for regular gulley inspection, cleaning and replacement;

- giving more information to the public and elected members, including publishing phone numbers for advice and information.

2.
In view of the episodes of heavy and prolonged rainfall now occurring on a regular basis, the Council asks the Development Control Committee to ensure that information from the relevant agencies, including United Utilities, is requested about the impact on existing drainage and sewerage arrangements, including surface water run-off, when planning applications are submitted.

3.
The Council requests that appropriate monitoring and reporting systems are set up to keep all elected members informed of the progress of the above."

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, reported that progress had been made in ensuring adequate resources for regular gulley inspections, cleaning and replacement and in giving more information to the public and elected Members.

United Utilities and other statutory agencies had been requested to provide adequate information on planning applications regarding existing drainage and sewerage arrangements, including surface water run-off as part of the consultation procedures on planning applications.

He had also taken steps to ask Officers to put in place appropriate monitoring and reporting systems to keep all elected Members aware of progress of the above.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the action being taken by Councillor Bloxham, as relevant Portfolio Holder, in relation to the City Council Motion on flooding issues be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To report on action taken following the City Council Motion on flooding issues.

(The meeting ended at 1.43pm)

